
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY 
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
HELD ON 21 OCTOBER 2010

EEOSP.73/10
MAKING SPACE FOR WATER
The Assistant Director (Ms Culleton) presented report CS.24/10 that provided an update on progress made by the Making Space for Water Group.  

Ms Culleton advised Members of the composition of the Carlisle Recovery/Making Space for Water (MSFW) Group.  The Group would be adopting emergency Government best practice for integrated working in accordance with Making Space for Water guidance issued by DEFRA.

Ms Culleton informed Members of the Group’s current priorities.  They included the adoption of sewers on the Garlands estate that would be finalised once minor remedial works had been completed.  The Group also identified that a section of the Durranhill Beck culvert had not been cleaned earlier in the cleaning works and agreed to clean the remaining culvert reaches at an approximate cost of £6.5k.

The Environment Agency had confirmed that it was not viable to install a flood defence at Rickerby due to the ground conditions in the area.  The City Council were to enquire whether funding could be obtained from DEFRA for property level protection works with sandbag alternatives and advice made available in the interim. 

The Environment Agency had experienced some funding issues regarding the church wall at Low Crosby.  The Making Space for Water Group had agreed that £10k could be made available from the MSFW budgets.

A drainage survey at Burgh by Sands had identified a problem that had existed for 20 years.  The Group had agreed to contribute £15k to a drain diversion that would allow renovations to the village hall to take place.  The County Council would also contribute for any additional costs.  

No further action was to be taken in respect of 488 London Road.  

Regular maintenance works were programmed to reduce the risk of flooding in Castle Carrock.  

Ms Culleton advised Members of funding requirements for 2010/11.  Funding was made up of contributions from the Environment Agency, United Utilities, Cumbria County Council and the City Council.

Ms Culleton informed Members that progress of the Making Space for Water Group was passed via the Environment Agency to the Pitt Review as Carlisle had one of the most advanced groups in the country.  

In considering the work currently being undertaken on the Making Space for Water update Members raised the following concerns and questions:

· The Pitt review held the Making Space for Water group as an excellent way of working.  The review stated that funding would go to the ‘authority’ but it was unclear who the ‘authority’ was.  Is any funding available?  Will the County Council and City Council continue to identify which projects need to keep going?
Ms Culleton advised that she was not aware of any new funding and that the Council was waiting to see how things settled down.  If the group continued to meet Ms Culleton agreed to keep the Panel updated.

· Following the Comprehensive Spending Review announcement is there any funding available for flood defence work?
Ms Culleton advised that the funding was in the pipeline.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) (Mr Hardman) informed Members that there had been consultation on future funding prior to the announcement and that it was important that the group continued.  

The Local Environment Portfolio Holder (Councillor Bloxham) advised Members that the Environment Agency was responsible for flood defence work and that was different funding than the Making Space for Water.  He was not sure whether there would be funding in the future but believed that contact was needed to find out if there was.  The report made it clear how the funding was used and that other funding needed to be drawn in.  Although not in the remit of the Making Space for Water Group, Councillor Bloxham believed that the Panel could look at how flood defences in Longtown, and Riverside, would affect the Council.

· The Council will be making budget decisions shortly.  Will we know by then whether funding will be available?

Councillor Bloxham stated that he hoped that information would be available and that discussion could take place within the budget process as the issue affected everyone.

· This is an excellent report.  Was the money for the four items under ‘Funding Issues’ safe?
Ms Culleton advised that the funding for those projects was safe as they were included in this year’s budget.  However it was unlikely there would be money for the next year.

· If this funding is safe what will we not be able to do next year?
Councillor Bloxham advised that with regard to Longtown that would be funded by the Environment Agency so that funding was safe at the moment.  The Making Space for Water Group would identify what they believed would be included in the next part of the programme.  If no funding was available for the other projects it may be possible utilise the Environmental Enhancement monies – if any were available.  

· A lot of work is being done in Cockermouth following the floods there.  Will work from this area be pulled?
Councillor Bloxham confirmed that the money was safe and that the projects could go ahead.  He believed that Carlisle had benefitted from the flood defences and that the Council was grateful to the funding agencies.  

RESOLVED:  1)  That the Panel supported the work of the Making Space for Water Group and that it was a good way of working with other agencies.

2)  That a final report be brought to the Panel in six months time.

3)  That the Panel had been warned about future funding and urged the Executive, if funding streams were reduced or cut, to look at other methods of funding to ensure that the group could continue to cover other work.

